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 ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

     MINUTES

     





     November 3, 2016
Approved by: ___________________

Date: _________________________
Zoning Board Members Present: Rick Deschenes, Chairman; Brittanie Reinold, Clerk; 
                                                     Michael McGovern; Richard Haskins; Stephanie Forsythe; Dan Petrelli
Secretary: Lynn Dahlin

All others present: Attorney Peter Keenan; Perry Patramanis; Dino Patramanis; Tim Callahan; 

                               Deb Pinto; David Lyons; Paul Hutnak, Andrews Engineering; Greg O’Connor, 
                               O’Connor Associates
7:30 pm- Public Hearing –  64 Worcester Providence Turnpike

                                               Cross Fit Athletic Center

                                               Special Permit

R. Deschenes read the legal notice as it appeared in the Millbury Sutton Chronicle.

Attorney Peter Keenan represented applicant Perry Patramanis who was requesting a special permit to operate a recreational/health club on the site. The Planning Board had requested minor changes to the site plan but otherwise they had their approval. It was proposed to renovate the 3 units which would consist of “Body Works” which was retail, the Cross Fit facility, and an engineering firm. The petitioner currently runs a facility out of Millbury. The location is correctly commercially zoned (B-2). A new septic system and private well would service the facility. The use would not be a nuisance and would have adequate parking along Route 146 and the building rehabbed and property cleaned up. Two curb cuts were available for safe entering and exiting the site with adequate sight distances both north and south of the highway.
D. Petrelli noted that his child had attended the daycare that used to be on site and questioned the status of the water issues which Atty. Keenan noted that though he was not positive he believed that the issue was related to the septic system.
All others present in favor or opposition to the application: none.

M. McGovern motioned, S. Forsythe seconded and the vote unanimous to close the public hearing.
7:45pm – Public Hearing Continued – 11 W Sutton Rd –Variance and Finding
                                                                  Debra Pinto
Paul Hutnak, Andrews Engineering, spoke on behalf of the applicant and gave a quick review of the project. He noted it was a smaller lot than the standard but was pre-existing nonconforming lot with 5,900 square feet similar to other lots in the area and therefore they were asking for a lot coverage increase from 16.7% to 25.5%. He noted that at the site visit the conversation regarding area homes and said that he found two homes 2-4 homes down on each side which were both granted variances for 32% 
so it was felt that their request was in the same vicinity but less than. He went over the variance requests of 5’ on the side, 17.0-ft to the front, 18.2-ft to the other side, and 45.1-ft to the rear and noted that they felt that due to fore mentioned circumstances, the request would not be detrimental to the neighborhood. He went on to say that through guidance of the Board at the site visit, they looked at roof height and the architect had a couple alternative ideas. Paul also noted that keeping the mudroom in place, they were proposing to move the structure over 2-ft to help center it. 
Greg O’Connor of O’Connor Associates presented informal sketches showing new elevations and roof line. The roof sketch #2 showed a hip roof with matching slopes to existing construction so the new roof would blend in. It was noted that a shed roof had been discussed at the site visit on Sketch #3 but it was felt that the roof would still be higher than the existing structure. It was also felt that sketch #2 would solve the problem, be aesthetically pleasing, and was their preferred option.
M. McGovern questioned Paul on the surrounding lot coverages and questioned how this one was different because it was his understanding that the other two were septic systems and Paul replied that he knew one was but was unaware of the other.  M. McGovern questioned what would happen in future, if they needed to install a full system in place of the tight tank but then couldn’t because of the garage. He again noted that his concern was the tight tank and that they were increasing square footage. P. Hutnak responded that even if the extra space were turned into a bedroom, the house size was not conducive to large families and noted his 20 years of experience with septic systems and that there were innovative alternative technologies that had come out. He noted that they were talking about reducing the size of systems by 40% using that technology. He also noted that with well locations he did not think they would ever be able to locate a system where the garage was proposed and lakeside there was not enough room due to where the property line was located as part of the lake front area was actually part of the Great Pond.
D. Petrelli had a concern with setting a precedent for other properties not having a garage or additional living space. He feared that if the approval was made it would justify others along the road with similar challenges and it would place an impact on the community. He felt that view was an important point as it was discussed that the garage was offset a little so the homeowner could have a view of the lake which he felt was making view the priority rather than the need for a garage. He added that view was an important point because when adding the proposed to the property it blocked the views for the neighbors. It was felt that the visual impact of this project was very big. Paul Hutnak again noted that two other properties had been issued greater lot coverage variances than they were asking for.  It was felt that they needed to discuss what was in harmony with the neighborhood and what had been approved were larger houses abutting this property and on similar lots. He noted that it was in keeping with the neighborhood and the Board would need to make a finding on whether or not this was substantially more detrimental to the neighborhood which he would say they were not. He added that the determination had been made already with a couple of lots near them and that they were not much different from them.
M. McGovern questioned the side set back variance and if they could center it and not make it about living space but more so a garage. He felt it would be a better project if it could be done. It was suggested that perhaps they request a continuance and come back with a smaller plan.
R. Deschenes noted the approved garage to the left of this property and how they changed their plan to put the man door on the side and place the stairs to the back which he knew was not ideal but…..
Greg O’Connor asked the Board what their opinion would be on a retaining wall as there were safety issues with the stairs and they did not want the front door to be through the garage and wanted to create an entrance that did not deal with the hill in the winter. He wanted the man door moved back and the grade raised so they would not have to go down the hill.
M. McGovern noted it was a challenging lot and that they could not fix every problem around Singletary Lake on small camp lots and felt there was a better way to achieve a 2 car garage though it may not be the absolute ideal situation that the applicant wanted. Discussion ensued regarding placing a door at the back of the garage in order that guests not have to enter through the garage. The option would make the garage 4-ft narrower with the addition of a landscaped walkway with a possible trellised covering. M. McGovern noted that he had no problems with that.
R. Deschenes suggested they continue the public hearing in order that the plan be cleaned up to reflect changes.

B. Reinold motioned, D. Petrelli seconded and the vote unanimous to continue the public hearing to December 1, 2016 at 7:30pm. 

Board Business:

Decision: Cross Fit Athletic Center Corp.

                 64 Worcester Providence Turnpike

Rich Haskins motioned, M. McGovern seconded and the vote unanimous to grant the requested special permit for a recreational facility use based on the findings of facts as put forth by the petitioner.

R. Deschenes noted that the petition met the criteria for the special permit and it would be an improvement.
8:25pm– Meeting Adjourned

Respectfully submitted,
Lynn Dahlin

BOA Secretary
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